UKRAINIAN ACADEMY OF ARTS AND SCIENCES IN CANADA Series: Bibliography No. 1 (21)

ROMAN RAKHMANNY: A BIBLIOGRAPHIC GUIDE TO SELECTED WORKS

By Nadia M. Olynyk



Winnipeg

1984

Canada

Published by Ukrainian Academy of Arts and Sciences in Canada

ROMAN RAKHMANNY: A BIBLIOGRAPHIC GUIDE TO SELECTED WORKS

Copyright, N. Olynyk 1984

UKRAINIAN ACADEMY OF ARTS AND SCIENCES IN CANADA Series: Bibliography

No. 1 (21)

ROMAN RAKHMANNY: A BIBLIOGRAPHIC GUIDE TO SELECTED WORKS

By Nadia M. Olynyk

Winnipeg 1984 Canada

INTRODUCTION

Ukrainian journalists in general and Canadian-Ukrainian publicists in particular have not been as fortunate as their colleagues in other fields of Ukrainian intellectual and artistic endeavour. Almost without exception, their work has been largely neglected by researchers, analysts, and candidates for higher academic degrees alike. This, in spite of the fact that Ukrainian publicists have made a valuable contribution to the development of cultural and sociopolitical self-awareness of Ukrainians both in Ukraine and in such countries of Ukrainian settlement as Canada and the United States.

Moreover, even Ukrainian scholars (such as M. Hrushevsky), writers (e.g. Ivan Franko), and political leaders (e.g. President of the Second Ukrainian National Republic, Symon Petliura), never shied away from journalistic pursuits and, by means of articles and essays, they were able to reach and mold the main core of the Ukrainian nation even in times of its greatest adversity.

One of the reasons for the failure on the part of Ukrainian researchers to explore and effectively utilize the vast experience contained in the lifework of Ukrainian publicists, especially those who have made their presence felt in the Ukrainian and non-Ukrainian communities of the period, may be the deplorable lack of bibliographies of works by those publicists. To mention just one striking case, the most influential, productive, albeit controversial Ukrainian publicist who dominated the Ukrainian journalism between the two world wars, Dmytro Dontsov (and who spent his remaining years of life and work in Canada), has not yet been honoured with a complete bibliography of his works.²

The purpose of this bibliography of selected writings by a Canadian-Ukrainian publicist, Roman Rakhmanny, is quite modest yet practical enough: to help students of Ukrainian and Canadian-Ukrainian journalism to trace and evaluate contribution by Ukrainian journalists in the field of human communication in spite of ideological, political and geographic barriers that divide some fifty million Ukrainians.

Roman Rakhmanny is the pen name of a Ukrainian journalist, broadcaster, and essayist. He was born in Ukraine, received his secondary and university education there (in Lviv) and did his postgraduate work in Canada where he had settled in 1949.

As a former member of the Ukrainian anti-Nazi resistance movement, he directed, immediately after World War II, a semi-legal news service, the Ukrainian Press Service (UPS), providing news of military and political resistance in Ukraine to West European and North American publications. At the same time, from 1945 to 1948, he was a co-publisher and associate editor of two Ukrainian weekly newspapers in the American Zone of Occupation, Germany. In Canada, he edited a weekly newspaper and, for more than a decade without interruption, kept a weekly column in several Ukrainian newspapers. His commentaries and essays have appeared in various publications of Western Europe and North America in a number of languages.

He is a recipient of the First Prize for political commentary from the American Ukrainian Journalists Association, and the Taras Shevchenko Medal for "outstanding contribution to the preservation of Ukrainian identity" from the Ukrainian Canadian Committee. He is a member of the Ukrainian Academy of Arts and Sciences (UVAN-Canada), the Shevchenko Scientific Society, the Canadian Association of Slavists, and the International PEN Club. For two consecutive terms (1974-1979) he served as a member of the Canadian Consultative Council on Multiculturalism.

Ukrainian and English language reviewers of Rakhmanny's journalistic output stress his ability to put the Ukrainian problem into the context of world affairs and to elicit a lively response from his readers not only in Canada and the United States, but also in the Soviet-dominated Ukraine.³ Evidence of Rakhmanny's writings reaching readers in the Soviet Ukraine has been provided by Ukrainian dissidents⁴ as well as by Soviet official critics of Rakhmanny's journalistic work.⁵

This bibliography comprises Roman Rakhmanny's works in non-Ukrainian languages. It includes published material and also unpublished papers as well as significant radio broadcast commentaries. Numerous reprints of his articles in English have been omitted from this guide but some syndicated columns (in both Dutch and Canadian periodicals) are included as an indication of the scope of the author's activity and interest in his writings. The entries are arranged in chronological order by year and alphabetically by title within a given year group. Some of Rakhmanny's writings were published under his real name, Roman Olynyk, or other bylines: Romain D'Or and R.R.

This bibliographic guide represents the first part of a projected complete bibliography of Roman Rakhmanny's writings.

Nadia M. Olynyk Librarian McGill University Montreal, Ouebec

NOTES

- 1. Ukrains'kyi istoryk, XVII, No. 1-4 (1980), pp. 212-213.
- 2. P. Shtepa, **Bibliohrafiia tvoriv Dmytra Dontsova** (Windsor, 1958), 23 p.
- 3. See, for example, The Ukrainian Quarterly, XXX, No. 4 (Winter 1974), p. 422; Slavic Review, 40, No. 3 (Fall 1981), p. 491; University of Toronto Quarterly, 41, No. 4 (Summer 1972), pp. 473-474; and House of Commons Debates, Canada, 117, No. 92, 1st Session, 29th Parliament, May 30, 1973, pp. 4265 and 4274.
- 4. Vyacheslav Chornovil, **The Chornovil Papers** (Toronto: McGraw-Hill, 1968), pp. 128 and 143.
- 5. V. Bolshakov, "Iashchyk Pandory", Komsomol'skaia Pravda (Moscow), August 26, 1970; R. Symonenko, "Ukrains'kyi burzhuaznyi natsionalizm znariaddia suchasnoho antykomunizmu", Visnyk Akademii nauk Ukrains'koi RSR (Kiev), XXXVI, No. 11 (November 1972), pp. 41-53; D. Pavlychko, "Fal'shyvi kleinody", Literaturna Ukraina (Kiev), August 1, 1969; Tadeusz Plaskowski, Życia Akord Ostatni (Warsaw: Krajowa Agencja Wydawnicza, 1979), pp. 162-164.

EDITOR'S NOTE:

ROMAN RAKHMANNY ABOUT HIMSELF

Roman Rakhmanny evaluates his own work in rather modest terms: "I have been trying to speak up for those men and women who have fought and died in defense of the Ukrainian cause, for those who have been silenced by their oppressors, and for those who are not so silent but have been prevented from communicating with the free world about their undiminished desire to live as three-dimensional human beings."

And for the chance of having been able to do so, he is grateful: "Thank you, God, for having spared me an involuntary journey to Siberia. And blessed be Thy name for the survivors you have brought back from the road to Magadan. By their testimony, they give us all a rare chance to become and act like true human beings: To know one another better and to cooperate more eagerly for the sake of those who are less fortunate than ourselves, be they Jews, Ukrainians, Estonians, Lithuanians, Latvians, or Russians.

(From the article "Magadan and the Rising New Humanism")

M.H.M.

- 1. (ed.) L'Ukraine indépendente Independent Ukraine, Fürth-Nürnberg, Germany: [s.n.], 1945. 72 p. Mimeographed.
- 2. "Ukrainian Lidice", L'Ukraine indépendente Independent Ukraine (Nürnberg, Germany), 1945. pp. 18-21.

1946

- 3. "L'Armée des insurges ukrainiens (UPA)", Service de presse ukrainien (Munich, Germany), XI, Série française, no 1 (May 1, 1946), pp. 5-6.
- 4. "Bloc antibolcheviste des peuples (ABN)", Service de presse ukrainien (Munich, Germany), XI, Série française, no 1 (May 1, 1946), pp. 5-6.
- 5. "Le Conseil général ukrainien de libération (UHVR)", "Service de presse ukrainien (Munich, Germany), XI, Série française, no 1 (May 1, 1946), pp. 4-5.
- 6. "Le 'Lidice' ukrainien", Service de presse ukrainien (Munich, Germany), XI, Série française, no 4 (August 1, 1946), pp. 1-3.
- 7. (ed.) L'Ukraine indépendente Independent Ukraine, Regensburg, Germany: Ukrainian Press Service, 1946. 72 p.
- 8. "Ukrainian Lidice", Ukrainian Press Service (Munich, Germany), XI, English series, No. 5 (August 1, 1946), pp. 1-3.

- 9. "An unsere Leser", Ukrainischer Pressedienst (Munich, Germany), XII, Deutsche Serie, No. 1 (February 10, 1947), pp. 1-2.
- 10. "Apokalyptische ruiters uit de Ukraine", **De Linie** (Amsterdam, Netherlands), August 1, 1947.
- 11. "In de Oekraine gaat de strijd ondergronds voort: modern bewapend leger vecht tegen de 'Russische overheersers'," Algemeen Dagblad (Netherlands), September 27, 1947.
- 12. "In de Oekraine woedt een vrijheidsstrijd: slechts een doelvrij van het bolsjewistische juk", **De Tilburgse Courant** (Tilburg, Netherlands), October 14, 1947.
- 13. "In de Oekraine woedt een vrijheidsstrijd: wie vormen, wat is de UPA?", **De Tilburgse Courant** (Tilburg, Netherlands), September 30, 1947.

- 14. "De Oekraine strijdt om haar onafhankelijkheid", Gazet van Antwerpen (Antwerp, Belgium), January 3, 1947.
- 15. "Oekrainers vechten zich een weg naar het Westen: slag tegen Russisch-Poolse strijdkrachten", Trouw (Amsterdam, Netherlands), September 9, 1947.
- 16. "Oekrains befreidingsleger: contact met anti-Tito opstandelingen

 offensief in de Baltische Staten", De Gelderlander (Nijmegen,
 Netherlands), December 31, 1947.
- 17. "Oekrains front 1947", **Trouw** (Amsterdam, Netherlands), October 1, 1947.
- 18. "Oekrains verzetsleger", **Dagblad vor Noord-Limburg** (Netherlands), September 27, 1947.
- 19. "Oekrainse partisanen naderen Beieren", **De Tijd** (Amsterdam, Netherlands), October 2, 1947.
- 20. "Oekrainse vrijheidsscharen rukken op naar het hart van Europa oorlog in de Soviet Unie", **Ons Norden** (Groningen, Netherlands), October 4, 1947.
- 21. "Oekrainse vrijscharen dringen naar het Westen", Nijmeegse Dagblad (Nijmegen, Netherlands), September 26, 1947.
- 22. "De 'Rode Kerk': van Byzantium tot het Kremlin", Het Kompas (Amsterdam, Netherlands), December 1, 1947.
- 23. "De 'Rode Kerk': werktuig der bolsjewisten", Het Kompas (Amsterdam, Netherlands), December 8, 1947.
- 24. "De strijd van een volk: Oekraine wil de vrijheid legendarische soldaat van het U.P.A. leger", Maas-en Roerbode (Roermond, Netherlands), September 27, 1947.
- 25. "De U.P.A.", Het Nieuwsblad van het Zuiden (Tilburg, Netherlands), September 27, 1947.
- 26. "U P A en la Europa Occidental", La Palabra Ukrainiana (Buenos Aires, Argentina), November 16, 1947.
- 27. "De U.P.A., het Oekrainse opstandelingenleger in West-Europa", Nieuwe Dockumer Courant (Dockum, Netherlands), September 30, 1947.
- 28. "De U.P.A. het Oekrainse opstandelingenleger in West-Europa: gevechten in de Oekraine", **Het Nieuwsblad van het Zuiden** (Tilburg, Netherlands), September 27, 1947.

- 29. "De U.P.A., het Oekrainse opstandelingenleger in West-Europa: oproep tot opstand tegen Moskou", Enkhuizer Courant (Enkhuizen, Netherlands), September 29, 1947.
- 30. "U.P.A. of Bendera-benden?", **Het Kompas** (Amsterdam, Netherlands), October 11, 1947.
- 31. "U.P.A. West gaat vechtend door Tsjecho-Slowakije en Oostenrijk", **Nijmeegse Dagblad** (Nijmegen, Netherlands), September 27, 1947.
- 32. "Ukrainian Press Service: to the 17th anniversary of its existence", Ukrainian Press Service (Munich, Germany), XII, European edition English series, No. 11 (January 25, 1947), pp. 1-2.
- 33. "Van achter het Ijzeren Gordijn: het doel van het Oekrainse opstandelingenleger is de Oekraine van het Russische juk te bevrijden", **Nieuwsblad voor Gorinchem** (Gorinchem, Netherlands), September 29, 1947.
- 34. "Van achter het Ijzeren Gordijn: niet te breken vrijheidswil de Oekraine", **Oost Brabant** (Netherlands), August 8, 1947.
- 35. "Een vreemd leger trekt door Oost-Europa: Oekrainse vrijheidsstrijders openlijk in opstand tegen Moskou", Gazet van Antwerpen (Antwerp, Belgium), September 28, 1947.
- 36. "Vrijheidsstrijders der Oekraine vieren hun Kerstfeest", De Gelderlander (Nijmegen, Netherlands), December 24, 1947.
- 37. "Zij strijden voor de vrijheid", **Brabants Nieuwsblad** (Netherlands), September 27, 1947.

- 38. "Als het Ijzeren Gordijn valt staat het antibolsjewistisch blok klaar", **Dagblad voor Venlo** (Venlo, Netherlands), December 12, 1948.
- 39. "The inclined plane: some observations on Russian expansion", The Baltic Review (Stockholm, Sweden), II, No. 2 (June 1948), pp. 48-51.
- 40. "Oekrainse vrijheidsstrijd: de rol van de 'Grijze Overste' Eugen Konowaletz", **De Nieuwe Eeuw** (Helmond, Netherlands), XXIX, 183 (May 10, 1948)
- 41. "Het onbekende front", Arnhems Dagblad (Arnhem, Netherlands), December 4, 1948.

- 42. "Het onbekende front", **De Gelderlander** (Nijmegen, Netherlands), December 4, 1948.
- 43. "Het onbekende front", **De Noord-Ooster** (Grave, Netherlands), December 3, 1948.
- 44. "Het onbekende front", **De Noord-Ooster** (Oos, Netherlands), December 4, 1948.
- 45. "Het onbekende front", **De Oost-Gelderlander** (Doelinchem, Netherlands), December 4, 1948.
- 46. "Het onbekende front", Veluwe-en Ijsselbode (Apeldoorn, Netherlands), December 4, 1948.
- 47. "De ondergrondse Oekraine bidt: Kerstmis onder de Sovjetvlag", **Brabants Nieuwsblad** (Netherlands), December 25, 1948.
- 48. "Partisanen in de strijd tegen Moskou", Arnhemsche Courant (Arnhem, Netherlands), December 11, 1948.
- 49. (ed.) **UPA in Western Europe, 1948.** Ukrainian Press Service: New York-Paris-London, 1948. 91 p.
- 50. "Ukraine die vergessene Barrikade", **Die Weltwoche** (Zurich, Switzerland), March 25, 1948.
- 51. "Ukraine's struggle for freedom", **World Digest** (London, England), XIX, No. 11 (June, 1948), pp. 63-65.
- 52. "Eine unbekannte Front", **Die Weltwoche** (Zurich, Switzerland), November 12, 1948.
- 53. "Een taaie kern verzet zich tegen de 'rode dictatuur feiten over het onbekende front de komende wereld", **De Avondster** (Bergen op Zoom, Netherlands), December 7, 1948.

- 54. "Hoe generaal Swierczewski door het UPA gedood werd", **Op den Uitkijk** (Wageningen, Netherlands), No. 4 (January 4, 1949), pp. 168-169.
- 55. "J'ai traversé le 'rideau de fer'," Oedipe (Paris, France), no 41 (March 18, 1949), pp. 24-25.
- 56. "En ukjent front", **Farmand** (Oslo, Norway), LIV, No. 20 (May 14, 1949), pp. 7-8.

- 57. "Commentary: the unrecognized allies of the West", Ukrainian Information Service (London, England), No. 2-3 (February-March, 1951), pp. 2-3.
- 58. "Defeatism a new enemy of the Western world", Ukrainian Information Service (London, England), No. 2-3 (February-March, 1951), pp. 10-11.
- 59. "Moscow's Trojan horse in Canada", The Ukrainian Weekly (Jersey City, N.J.), July 16, 1951.
- 60. "A Trojan Shevchenko", Saturday Night (Toronto, Ont.), July 10, 1951.
- 61. "Ukraine advises how to rock Kremlin', The Globe and Mail (Toronto, Ont.), April 14, 1951.
- 62. "Ukrainos problema", **Téviškés Žiburiai** (The Lights of Homeland, Lithuanian Weekly, Toronto, Ont.), January 25, 1951.

63. "Exhibition of Ukrainian underground art and publications". Press release. Ukrainian Press Service (Toronto, Ont.), March 23, 1952.

1954

64. "The Kremlin woos the Ukrainians", Saturday Night (Toronto, Ont.), July 10, 1954.

- 65. "Pierce Iron Curtain: message smuggled from red slave camp on shirtcloth, pleads for freedom", **The Telegram** (Toronto, Ont.), July 23, 1956.
- 66. "'Szklana kurtyna' w Kanadzie", Czas (Winnipeg, Man.), October 10, 1956.

67. Nationalism in Western Ukrainian Literature: a Study of the Literary Group Vistnyk. Unpublished M.A. thesis, University of Toronto, 1958. 174 p.

1959

- 68. "The personality cult in the Soviet Union 1959", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), December 30, 1959.
 - 69. "Why Russia needs time and peace", **The Globe and Mail** (Toronto, Ont.), September 23, 1959.

1960

- 70. "The adventures in discovering Canada", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), June 7, 1960.
- "Adventures in discovering Canada: ethnic letters in Canada",
 Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), October 16,
 1960.
- 72. "Canadian art magazine", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), August 18, 1960.
- 73. "Pictures of Canada: growth of national feeling", **Radio Canada International** (Montreal, Quebec), November 16, 1960.
- 74. "Red theology under attack", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), November 27, 1960.
- 75. "Stephen Leacock's Canadian humour", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), November 28, 1960.

- 76. "Adventures in discovering Canada: live better electrically in freedom", **Radio Canada International** (Montreal, Quebec), February 23, 1961.
- 77. "The Canadian way to good citizenship", Canadian Scene (Toronto, Ont.), May 19, 1961.
- 78. "The emergence of a submerged nation in the Soviet Union", International Journal (Toronto, Ont.), XVII, No. 1 (1961-1962), pp. 30-33.

- 79. The role of Minister of Labour and of his department as mediator in labour-management disputes in Canada: interview with Mr. Michael Starr, Minister of Labour", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), December 7, 1961.
- 80. "Ukrainian nationalism: unwilling collaborators cause concern to Soviet rulers", Canadian Commentator (Toronto, Ont.), V, No. 2 (February 1961), pp. 20-21.

- 81. "Canada today: interview with Prime Minister John Diefenbaker", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), January 16, 1962.
- 82. Literary and Ideological Trends in the Literature of Western Ukraine, 1919-1939. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Université de Montréal, 1962. 283 p.
- 83. "Three years of peaceful co-existence in the life of a Soviet republic", Slavic and East European Studies (Montreal, Quebec), VII, No. 1-2 (spring-summer 1962), pp. 61-77.

1963

- 84. "The annual meeting of the Canadian Association of Slavists", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), June 3, 1963.
- 85. "Soviet ideas on outer space and international law". An unpublished paper-commentary presented at the Annual Meeting of the Canadian Association of Slavists, Laval University (Quebec, Ouebec), June 12, 1963.

- 86. "Comrade Enko the warhorse of Russia", **Military Review** (Fort Leavenworth, Ka.), LXIV, No. 6, 1964. pp. 75-79.
- 87. "The Prague group of Ukrainian nationalist writers", Abstract of Papers, the Second Congress of the Czechoslovak Society of Arts and Sciences. Washington, D.C.: Czechoslovak Society of Arts and Sciences in America, 1964. pp. 27-28.

- 88. An Appeal on the Rights of Ukrainian Minorities in Communist Areas Outside the Ukrainian SSR. Washington, D.C.: Joint Publications Research Service, U.S. Department of Commerce, Report: JPRS 33, 292 (December 13, 1965), 13 p.
- 89. "La coopération amicale devient possible entre Ukrainiens et Canadiens français', Le Devoir (Montreal, Quebec), December 29, 1965.
- 90. "Whither Ukrainians? Nationality identification of Ukrainians, on the basis of the 1959 census in the USSR." Unpublished discussion paper presented at the Annual Conference of the Canadian Association of Slavists, University of British Columbia (Vancouver, B.C.), 1965. 6 p.

- 91. "The lonely Soviet man", Commentator (Toronto, Ont.), X, No. 6 (June 1966), pp. 15-17 & 28.
- 92. "Ukrainian nationalism fifty years after the Soviet revolution", Commentator (Toronto, Ont.), X, No. 11 (November 1966), pp. 13-15.

1967

- 93. "Panteleimon Kulish and his Yevgenii Onegin nashego vremeni", Canadian Slavonic Papers (Toronto, Ont.), IX, No. 2 (1967), pp. 202-215.
- 94. "Ukraine and Canada 1967." Paper presented at a **Symposium on Ukraine**, held during EXPO '67 (Montreal, Quebec), July 30, 1967. 9 p.
- 95. "Ukrainian nationalism fifty years after the bolshevik revolution", Commentator (Toronto, Ont.), XI, No. 10 (October, 1967), pp. 13-15.

1968

96. "Appeal to Budapest meeting: Ukrainian dissenters being heard", The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), March 18, 1968.

- 97. "The Chornovil papers and intellectual liberty", The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), July 27, 1968.
- 98. "Exchange along the 50th parallel", **The Gazette** (Montreal, Quebec), February 16, 1968.
- 99. "L'humanité à l'ère atomique". Unpublished address to Meeting of the Ukrainian Women's Association of Canada and the Montreal Council of Women (Montreal, Quebec), February 1, 1968. 6 p.
- 100. "The Prague group of Ukrainian nationalist writers and their ideological origin", Czechoslovakia, Past and Present. The proceedings of the Second Congress of the Czechoslovak Society of Arts and Sciences in America (The Hague, Netherlands, 1968), II, pp. 1022-1031.
- 101. "Tribune libre: la justice sovietique en Ukraine", Le Devoir (Montreal, Quebec), August 5, 1968.
- 102. "Two aspects of intellectual ferment in the Soviet Union". Unpublished address at the **Meeting of the Rotary Club** (Montreal, Quebec), October 21, 1968. 10 p.
- 103. "Ukrainian writer Dzyuba criticizes Russification", The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), October 4, 1968.
- 104. "Ukrainiens et non-Russes de l'URSS cherchent à faire valoir leur bon droit", La Presse (Montreal, Quebec), April 23, 1968.

- 105. "Canadian Reds have hardest time explaining policies", The Ottawa Journal (Ottawa, Ont.), June 7, 1969.
- 106. "Clandestine Soviet paper tells all", The Ottawa Journal (Ottawa, Ont.), September 19, 1969.
- 107. "The legend and legacy of Napoleon Bonaparte: 200th anniversary of Napoleon's birth", **Radio Canada International** (Montreal, Quebec), August 15, 1969.
- 108. "Life has changed for the worker", The Ottawa Journal (Ottawa, Ont.), December 2, 1969.
- 109. "Peking raises Ukraine problem in war with Moscow enemies", The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), May 10, 1969.

- 110. "Canadians with a difference", **The Montreal Star** (Montreal, Quebec), October 10, 1970.
- 111. "Eight nations die", **The Montreal Star** (Montreal, Quebec), January 23, 1970.
- 112. "The Jewish fact in Russia", The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), July 18, 1970.
- 113. "Muscovite society was never the same", The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), August 29, 1970.
- 114. "Propaganda, slogans hide Lenin's real greatness", The Ottawa Journal (Ottawa, Ont.), April 21, 1970.
- 115. "Toward a more viable Ukrainian language in Canada." Unpublished paper delivered at the Canadian Ukrainian Committee's Conference on Education (Toronto, Ont.), December 5, 1970. 8 p.
- 116. "Two crazed warlords", **The Montreal Star** (Montreal, Quebec), November 28, 1970.

- 117. "Le fédéralisme soviétique", **La Presse** (Montreal, Quebec), July 2, 1971.
- 118. "Heirs to catastrophe", **The Montreal Star** (Montreal, Quebec), December 18, 1971.
- 119. "Moroz rocking the empire of Soviet cogs", Windsor Star (Windsor, Ont.), October 21, 1971.
- 120. "Non-Russian Soviets perplex Kremlin strategists", **The London** Free Press (London, Ont.), January 30, 1971.
- 121. "Romanov relations", The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), December 18, 1971.
- 122. "Tito in time of trouble", The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), November 6, 1971.
- 123. "Unconditional subservience", **The Montreal Star** (Montreal, Quebec), May 29, 1971.
- 124. "Wives of Soviet dissenters lead difficult lives", Winnipeg Free Press (Winnipeg, Man.), October 11, 1971.

- 125. "Big power's prey" **The Montreal Star** (Montreal, Quebec). November 4, 1972.
- 126. "Canadian immigration policy", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), February 10, 1972.
- 127. "The inter-provincial cooperation in the Maritimes", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), June 19, 1972.
- 128. "Magadan and the rising new humanism", The Windsor Star (Windsor, Ont.), March 8, 1972.
- 129. "Stalinism reappears in the Ukraine colony", **The Windsor Star** (Windsor, Ont.), February 12, 1972.
- 130. "Ukrainian-Canadians pin hopes on a life of distinction, but without separatism", **The Gazette** (Montreal, Quebec), January 20, 1972.
- 131. "Les Ukrainiens et l'identité québécoise", Le Devoir (Montreal, Quebec), January 3, 1972.
- 132. "L'unité dans la diversité", La Presse (Montreal, Quebec), July 1, 1972.

- 133. "Canadian multiculturalism in action: interview with Dr. Stanley Haidasz, Minister of State for Multiculturalism", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), April 10, 1973.
- 134. "Cryptic cruelties", **The Montreal Star** (Montreal, Quebec), July 14, 1973.
- 135. "Un essai sur la Russie rebelle", La Presse (Montreal, Quebec), August 13, 1973.
- 136. "The man who stands between Rome and Moscow", The Calgary Herald (Calgary, Alta.), July 7, 1973.
- 137. "Soviet intelligentsia in peril", **The Gazette** (Montreal, Quebec), September 5, 1973.
- 138. "Spirit under oppression", The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), November 3, 1973.
- 139. "Suppression in Ukraine", The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), May 3, 1973.

- 140. "To Ukrainians he is a man for all seasons", The Windsor Star (Windsor, Ont.), June 23, 1973.
- 141. "Ukrainian archbishop living martyr", **The Gazette** (Montreal, Quebec, July 2, 1973.
- 142. "Ukrainian "martyr" visits the faithful and continues fight", The Ottawa Citizen (Ottawa, Ont.), June 23, 1973.
- 143. "Uneasy lies the 'ethnic' as founding nations stir their melting pots", **The Montreal Star** (Montreal, Quebec), May 12, 1973.
- 144. "Writer: Slipyj a martyr", **The Edmonton Journal** (Edmonton, Alta.), June 23, 1973.

- 145. "Canada and the world of 1974: interview with the Secretary of State for External Affairs, Alan McEachen", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), September 14, 1974.
- 146. "The Canadian option for 1975 and beyond: unity through diversity", **The Ukrainian Quarterly** (New York, N.Y.), XXX, No. 2, 1974, pp. 151-165.
- 147. "Quand le Kremlin redoute le multiculturalisme", La Presse (Montreal, Quebec), August 19, 1974.
- 148. "The ruthless czar of all the Russias", The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), November 6, 1974.
- 149. "Towards equal and responsible citizenship", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), December 10, 1974.
- 150. "Two 'Canada First' scholarly conferences in the field of Slavic studies: International Slavic Conference at Banff and the Conference on Ukraine at McMaster University", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), October 29, 1974.
- 151. "While diplomats smile, Soviets are imprisoned in Stalinist madness", The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), April 13, 1974.

1975

152. "Canada a haven of freedom to Eastern Europeans", The Brantford Expositor (Brantford, Ont.), December 22, 1975.

- 153. "Canada in search of a genuine Canadian cultural policy: interview with the Hon. John Munro, Minister of Labour and Minister Responsible for Multiculturalism", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), November 16, 1975.
- 154. "Canada only haven for East Europeans", Edmonton Journal (Edmonton, Alta.), December 22, 1975.
- 155. "Canada remains a haven of hope for the downtrodden", The **Province** (Vancouver, B.C.), December 22, 1975.
- 156. "Canada remains a haven", **The Sault Star** (Sault-Ste-Marie, Ont.), December 24, 1975.
- 157. "Canada still haven of hope", The Medicine Hat News (Medicine Hat, Alta.), December 22, 1975.
- 158. "Canada still haven of hope", **The Windsor Star** (Windsor, Ont.), December 24, 1975.
- 159. "Cardinal virtues, temporal vices", **The Montreal Star** (Montreal, Quebec), January 11, 1975.
- 160. "Dmytro Dontsov and Jurij Klen", Minutes of the Seminar in Ukrainian Studies Held at Harvard University During the Academic Year 1975-1976, (Cambridge, Mass.), 1975, pp. 65-68.
- 161. "An example of tolerance: some Russians favour Canada", The Ottawa Citizen (Ottawa, Ont.), December 26, 1975.
- 162. "Inflation and strikes, but they still like Canada", The Owen Sound Sun-Times (Owen Sound, Ont.), December 23, 1975.
- 163. "Le martyre de l'Ukraine se poursuit", Le Devoir (Montreal, Quebec, February 6, 1975.
- 164. "Multiculturalisme et aspirations québécoises", Le Devoir (Montreal, Quebec), March 25, 1975.
- 165. "Nenugalima laisvés dvasia: Ukrainieciu spauda apie Sima Kudirka", **Téviškés Žiburiai** (The Lights of Homeland, Lithuanian Weekly, Mississauga, Ont.), October 16, 1975.
- 166. "Of Ukrainians and other three-dimensional citizens". Key address at the Annual Banquet of the Ukrainian Canadian Committee, Montreal Branch (Montreal, Quebec), February 15, 1975.
- 167. "Les prisonnières que l'on est porté à oublier", Le Devoir (Montreal, Quebec), August 5, 1975.

- 168. "A progress report on multiculturalism", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), June 16, 1975.
- 169. "Solzhenitsyn airs grievance at West", The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), May 5, 1975.
- 170. "Soviet dissidents favour Canada", The Calgary Herald (Calgary, Alta.), December 22, 1975.
- 171. "To Ukrainians Canada is the last haven", The Calgary Herald (Calgary, Alta.), December 29, 1975.
- 172. "A visitor with a message: Victor Nekrasov", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), March 28, 1975.

- 173. "Le dilemme anglais des Canadiens français", La Presse (Montreal, Quebec), April 9, 1976.
- 174. "For some Canadians, silent fight goes on", **Edmonton Journal** (Edmonton, Alta.), March 6, 1976.
- 175. "Invisible ties link thousands of archipelago residents", The Sault Star (Sault-Ste-Marie, Ont.), April 21, 1976.
- 176. "Political prisoners in Russia", The Owen Sound Sun-Times (Owen Sound, Ont.), March 8, 1976.
- 177. "Tale of two archipelagos", The Owen Sound Sun-Times (Owen Sound, Ont.), March 8, 1976.
- 178. "The tale of two archipelagos", Medicine Hat News (Medicine Hat, Alta.), March 8, 1976.
- 179. "The tale of two archipelagos", **The Province** (Vancouver, B.C.), March 5, 1976.
- 180. "Tale of two archipelagos", The Brantford Expositor (Brantford, Ont.), March 10, 1976.
- 181. "Ukrainians view Canada as the last haven", The Winnipeg Tribune (Winnipeg, Man.), January 17, 1976.

- 182. "Ukrainian-Canadians and Parti Québécois", Canadian Scene (Toronto, Ont.), October 14, 1977.
- 183. "Ukrainians unsettled about P.Q. goals", Ukrainian Echo (Toronto, Ont.), July 23-30, 1977.

184. "Ukrainians unsettled about Parti Quebécois goals", Edmonton Journal (Edmonton, Alta.), June 25, 1977.

1979

- 185. "Canadians played part in Moroz struggle: U.S.S.R. frees dissident", Edmonton Journal (Edmonton, Alta.), June 1, 1979.
- 186. "Discovering Canada to Canadians: the visit of Valentyn Moroz", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), June 12, 1979.
- 187. "Former prisoner planning visit: Moroz aware of 'Canadian connection' in his new freedom", **The Calgary Herald** (Calgary, Alta.), May 31, 1979.
- 188. "Freed Ukrainian Valentyn Moroz to visit Ottawa", The Citizen (Ottawa, Ont.), May 31, 1979.
- 189. In Defense of the Ukrainian Cause, North Quincy, Mass.: Christopher Pub. House, 1979. 298 p.
- 190. "Liberated dissident to visit supporters in Canada", Prince George Citizen (Prince George, B.C.), June 1, 1979.
- 191. "Moroz, the Canadian connection", **Ukrainian Echo** (Toronto, Ont.), July 11, 1979.
- 192. "Moroz to visit Ottawa", The Sault Star (Sault-Ste-Marie, Ont.), June 5, 1979.
- 193. "Ukrainian dissident plans visit to Canada", Medicine Hat News (Medicine Hat, Alta.), June 1, 1979.
- 194. "Les Ukrainiens du Canada: entre la poêle brûlante et le feu", La Presse (Montreal, Quebec), February 9, 1979.

- 195. "Canadian Ukrainians and their case for independent Ukraine", The Ukrainian Quarterly (New York, N.Y.), XXXVII, No. 2 (Summer 1981), pp. 163-170.
- 196. "Les Canadiens ukrainiens et la cause de l'Ukraine", La Presse (Montreal, Quebec), January 27, 1981.

- 197. "Radio Canada International marks 30th year of Ukrainian broadcasts", Ukrainian Echo (Toronto, Ont.), July 28, 1982.
- 198. "Reflections on the anniversary of Ukrainian independence", Ukrainian Echo (Toronto, Ont.), January 27, 1982.
- 199. "Thirtieth anniversary of the Ukrainian Section", Radio Canada International (Montreal, Quebec), July 1, 1982.
- 200. "Ukraine on the eve of atomic Armageddon: 1. Devil's alternative in novels and life", ABN Correspondence (New York, N.Y.), XXXIII, No. 1 (January-February, 1982), pp. 43-45. Translated from Ukrainian by Zena Matla-Rychtycka.
- 201. "Ukraine on the eve of atomic Armageddon: 2. Devil's alternative of the United States and its allies; 3. Devil's alternative of the Kremlin when and how?; 4. Devil's alternative of the Ukrainian nation", ABN Correspondence (New York, N.Y.), XXXIII, No. 2 (March-April, 1982), pp. 32-38. Translated from Ukrainian by Zena Matla-Rychtycka.
- 202. "Ukraine on the eve of atomic Armageddon: 5. Illusory calm in the centre of a hurricane", **ABN Correspondence** (New York, N.Y.), XXXIII, No. 3 (May-June, 1982), pp. 28-30. Translated from Ukrainian by Zena Matla-Rychtycka.
- 203. "The Ukrainian Insurgent Army: 1942-1982", The National Tribune (New York, N.Y.), November 7, 1982.
- 204. "The word of Lesia Ukrainka brings Ukrainians to life", Ukrainian News (Edmonton, Alta.), January 27, 1982.

